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June 14, 2004

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Enclosed for your consideration and approval is the list of appointees in response to King County Council Ordinance 2004-0248, an ordinance establishing the King County citizens’ advisory commission on homeless encampments.  As requested in that ordinance, I have appointed a total of twenty-two individuals, thirteen names representing the thirteen council districts and nine individuals representing the specified categories of civic and community experience.  I feel confident that each of these citizens will perform capably and with dedication and commitment to the charge set before them.    

As noted in the ordinance, the commission members will meet to study and make recommendations to the executive and the council on the issue of homeless encampments.  Specifically, they will assess the need for homeless encampments, recommend policy and procedural guidelines for determining future locations for homeless encampments and strategies for public notification, and options for locating homeless encampments on public and/or private lands in King County.  It is anticipated that the commission will hold four meetings and two public hearings.  Information on their activities will be available on a special Web page on the King County Internet to be created for that purpose.  The first meeting will take place on Monday, June 21, 2004, and the final report will be transmitted to the King County Council by August 15, 2004.  

Staff support to the commission will be provided by David Wertheimer, a local consultant, strategic planner and facilitator.  Mr. Wertheimer has more than twenty years experience in the fields of human services and homelessness, including ten years with King County as the manager of a federally-funded, five-year research and demonstration grant on homelessness and severe mental illness.  He currently serves as a content area expert and team facilitator for the Federal Policy Academies on Chronic Homelessness and Co-Occurring Disorders, and is a regular faculty member and trainer for the National Judicial College and the National Drug Court Institute.  Staff from the King County Department of Community and Human Services, as well as staff from other executive departments and the Prosecuting Attorney’s Office will provide support to assist the commission.  

The action to establish a tent city in unincorporated King County was one that I undertook at the urging of the members of the King County Council, as expressed in the Council’s 2004 budget proviso.  While I favor permanent housing rather than temporary encampments, I agree that interim survival mechanisms are necessary to address the immediate shortage of stable housing for very low-income individuals as we explore longer-term solutions.  As we saw, the Tent City established last month in Bothell elicited an unprecedented amount of fear, anger and anxiety.  While some of it was directed at the county for a lack of public process, an alarming degree of the testimony was directed at the men and women currently homeless in our community, and much of that discourse perpetuated the stereotypes of homelessness.  It is my hope that this citizen commission will help to dispel some of the tension and misunderstanding.

Pursuant to Section 9 of the ordinance, the county shall not identify county-owned property for locating homeless encampments or locate homeless encampments on county-owned property prior to September 15, 2004, in order to allow the commission adequate time to do their work and time for the Council to review the final report and recommendations.  As the current Tent City 4 must relocate prior to that date, staff is assisting SHARE/WHEEL and other communities in exploring other options for a location for the encampment beginning on August 15.  

I share the Council’s desire to address homelessness in our county.  I strongly support the development of permanent affordable housing and I am committed to continuing our efforts in pursuit of this goal.  Just last month, we celebrated the completion of an award-winning affordable housing project in Woodinville, and two additional affordable housing projects in King County will open later this summer.  However, there remains an urgent and immediate need in our region for a safe alternative to life on the streets until we have enough affordable housing for all those who need it.  

An emergency tent city offers only a short-term remedy—it is not a solution.  However, we hope the foundation for a solution is very near at hand.  King County is a founding member and active participant on the Committee to End Homelessness, which is hard at work on a regional plan to end homelessness in ten years.  That plan will be forwarded to the King County Council this fall for consideration and endorsement.  The work of this new commission will greatly aid that process by providing important citizen feedback on short-term strategies for assisting in addressing the immediate issues of homelessness, and in particular, the need for providing the emergency shelter and support that help individuals and families achieve the stability to find and keep jobs.  I hope that this look at homeless encampments generates interest from both the commission and the public in working with the Committee to End Homelessness to find long term, regional solutions to homeless.  

As a regional government, King County will aggressively push our region to address underlying issues of homelessness and continue to explore and build partnerships with faith communities, housing developers, community groups, and other governments to create a range of housing to help low-income individuals and families and specifically those with special needs.  I am dedicated to our ongoing effort in addressing homelessness and seeking viable solutions to these problems in King County.

Please feel free to contact Kurt Triplett, Chief of Staff, 206-296-4002, or Jackie MacLean, Department of Community and Human Services Director, 206-296-7689, with any questions you might have.

Sincerely, 

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures
cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




 Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Steve Call, Director, Office of Management and Budget


Jackie MacLean, Director, Department of Community and Human Services

